S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 11th July 2023 

In the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, 
Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mrs T Banks, Mr S Scales, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Cllrs Mr S Ring and Mr R Coates

Mrs I K - Resident
APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, and Mr P Bland 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th June 2023, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Price with one abstention, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an Interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Jordan welcomed Mrs K to the meeting and asked her if she had anything she wished to say.

Mrs K raised concerns regarding the new Fibre poles being installed in the Gaywood area and asked if any were planned for South Wootton, she added that the poles are outdated, very unpleasant to look at and felt that they are not appropriate for the area.

Mr Jordan said that as far as he understood, the various Fibre companies were carrying out underground installations, however, further enquiries would need to be made before an exact answer could be given.

Mrs Cornwell agreed to make further enquiries.

(Clerk’s Note: Information from Openreach Network Services is limited, however, where possible existing underground ducts and telegraph poles will be used, underground chambers will be dug where possible rather than using Street Cabinets).
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Report: Mr Jordan reported that the Election for a new County Councillor will take place on 3rd August 2023.
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Borough Councillor Ring: See attached Report.

Mr Jordan thanked Cllr Ring for his report, with no questions, all members were happy.
Borough Councillor Coates:  Cllr Coates stated that within his Weekly Newsletter he reports various matters including Road Closures, he explained that from information he had found, Fibre will be installed throughout the Wootton’s, individual companies will organise the nearest connection point be it a pole or underground.
Mr Narborough spoke regarding the recent roadworks on Edward Benefer Way and was extremely frustrated that at times when he passed through the Traffic Lights set up there, no one has been working and the traffic was backing up to Knights Hill.
Cllr Ring commented that Highways matters are the responsibility of Norfolk County Council, and once a new County Councillor has been elected, they will be able to provide the appropriate answers.

Cllr Coates spoke regarding upcoming roadworks at Hall Lane and explained that the road will be closed from Thursday 13th July 2023, for ten weeks.
Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council had not been made aware of the situation, which is unusual.

Mr Scales said that the Junior School is also unaware and explained that several activities such as Sports Day and a Leavers Assembly are planned before the end of the Summer Term.

(Clerk’s Note: After contacting NCC Highways for clarification of the situation, it has been confirmed that the roadworks at Hall Lane will take place from 31st July 2023 for two weeks).
Mrs Cornwell asked both Cllr Ring and Cllr Coates which Borough Council Committees they sit on, it was said that Cllr Coates sits on Audit and Licencing.
Cllr Ring said that he is a Cabinet Member for Heritage, Tourism, Events, Leisure, and Marketing, as well as being a member of the Planning Committee, a member of the Licencing Committee, and also matters regarding Standards and Employment.

It was said that Cllr Bland in his role as Deputy Mayor / Mayor, he attends all full Council meetings.
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With no further questions, Mr Jordan thanked Cllr Ring and Cllr Coates for their contributions.

6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held, however wished to mention one or two things. 
Allotments - Fencing: Mr Narborough explained that he had met Mr Foreman at the Allotments regarding the new fencing and a quote had since been received for £475.00 to carry out the work, materials will be purchased from both Sandringham Sawmill and Timber Services and the work will take place in due course.

Cockleshells: Mr Narborough stated that two of the three loads of Cockleshells have been delivered.
Pothole at Pond Entrance: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the dip at the Pond entrance and said that two quotes had been received to resolve the problem, a final quote is still awaited.

Mr Hofmeister suggested that once the third quote has been received, the matter can be reviewed and discussed fully at the next Assets Committee meeting in September. 
Mr Scales said that if the Parish Council decides to proceed with the work, the cost could be placed in next year’s budget, 2024/2025. 

Replacement Posts:  Mr Narborough stated that a few posts at the Green are rotten and broken, he said that he would obtain a price to renew these so that the matter can be discussed again.

All members were happy.

Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that a Finance Committee Meeting had taken place on 5th July, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

He said that two new members had been welcomed to the Committee, Mr Narborough, and Mr Scales, it was confirmed that Mr Scales had subsequently been elected as the new Finance Committee Chairman.
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Mr Jordan stated that the accounts sit in a good position, with the Parish Office Extension overspend coming from the already set aside Reserve funds and not the Budget.
With no questions and all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the first quarter accounts; this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Jordan looked at the Bank Statements for June 2023, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Price, initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Scales explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Report with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

21/01921/F - 1 Stody Drive, South Wootton: Mr Scales explained that he had attended the Borough Council’s Planning Committee Meeting on 3rd July 2023, and was pleased to report that after being in attendance for five hours, the application had been unanimously refused.

It was said that the application had been discussed at length and both Cllr Ring, Cllr Reeves and Cllr Long had spoken well on behalf of the Parish Council.

Cllr Ring explained that members of the Planning Committee had felt that the Parish Council’s Neighbourhood Plan needs to be followed and respected, otherwise what is the point of it.  It was said that in addition to this the proposal is completely different to other properties in the locality and was not in keeping.

All members were happy.
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Highways – BT Pole: Mr Wells reported that the BT Pole at the bottom of Church Lane, has possibly been hit by a vehicle and has some quite long splinters which may be dangerous.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would have a look at the problem and report it if necessary.

Cycle path across the Green: Mr Wells reported that the existing Footpath across the Green at Common Lane should become a Cycle path.

Members discussed the situation, however, felt that the Footpath is adequate and Common Lane is not wide enough to accommodate a Cycle path.

Willow Road Lamppost:  Mr Wells asked about the situation with the lamppost outside 8 Willow Road and why it has been relocated in the middle of the footpath.

Mrs Kirby stated that when the lighting column was damaged and then replaced by our Lighting Contractors, it had been found that there were other Utility Services running beneath the ground in that location, therefore, it was replaced in the only available space. 

Policy   
SWPC Standing Orders:  Mrs Cornwell explained that following a review of the Policy list, it was found that the Parish Council’s Standing Orders were due for renewal.
She explained that after contacting NALC she had been informed that these have been revised now that the Covid pandemic is over. 
Mrs Cornwell stated that she had gone through the document making any necessary amendments, the document was then forwarded to members of the Policy Committee for their approval.

Mr Hofmeister confirmed that all members of the Policy Committee had seen the document and were happy with the amendments, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council adopts the amended SWPC Standing Orders, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
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7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No report.
Mr Wells stated that he had recently attended a Governor meeting at the School, it is hoped that following various checks, he will successfully become the Infant School representative from September 2023. 
Junior School: - See attached Report.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts explained that a meeting had been held on 22nd June 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members, in addition to this Mr Will Border, the Chairman of the Wootton Park Association had also produced a supplementary report regarding the success of the Picnic on the Park Event, the Drainage issues on the Park, and a possible Grant application for some additional Outdoor Gym Equipment.

Mrs Gotts explained that following the resignation of Mr Marrow, the South Wootton Resident Representative, Mr Williamson had stepped up and taken on this role, therefore, the Committee were then looking for a new South Wootton Parish Councillor to join.

It was confirmed that after liaising with Mr Hofmeister he had kindly agreed to take on the role.

Members thanked Mr Hofmeister and Mrs Cornwell said that she would inform Mrs Curtis, the Wootton Park Association Secretary.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding the Picnic on the Park event and stated that the SWiB Committee had just about broken even on the day.

She said that the event had been a lot of hard work for not much gain.  She asked what the purpose of the event is and whether it is just a social event or to fund raise and make money.

She explained that the SWiB perception, was that most people visiting the event, had come along to have a Picnic and to listen to the music, and that people did not really look at the various stalls.

Comment was made that the event is a Social Event, however, also hopes to raise funds, however, we are moving into a Cashless Society, where people simply do not carry money, Cllr Ring suggested that it may be an idea to consider the use of QR Codes in the future to enable people attending to pay and donate.
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It was also noted that no Grant towards the event had been received from the Borough Council this year.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the suggestion within Mr Borders Report to place some new gym equipment and a trim trail on the Park, it was said that Mrs Anita Howard is once again willing to complete a Grant application and submit it, however, part of the funding needs to come from match funding (10% for both North and South Wootton Parish Councils), the amount to be applied for is £40,000. 
Mr Jordan stated that unfortunately funding would not be available this financial year, however, funding could be considered for next year’s budget.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council considers the inclusion of Match Funding of the Outdoor Gym Equipment in the 2024/2025 budget, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks stated that a meeting had been held on 20th June 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

It was said that the patches of grass on the verge at the top of Avon Road / Rushmead Close now need to be cut, and a decision needs to be made whether SWiB would like to maintain the area and perhaps plant it with small shrubs.

It was felt that permission for this had already been sought from NCC Highways some four years ago, however, this would need to be confirmed before any planting takes place.
The next meeting is planned for 18th July, which will be a Social gathering of which there will be no report.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
51
MKM Building Supp

108636
Various Materials

205.90

52
ESPO



108637
First Aid Kits/Burns/Jugs
141.96

53
Brights



108638
VH Cleaning


494.78

54
Total Energies


108639
VH Electric


185.52

55
Total Energies


108640
S/Lighting Electric
          1633.33

56
Total Energies


108641
PO Electric


  60.53

57
AMR Fire & Security

108642
Hard Drive – CCTV

770.64
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58
CGM



108643
Grass Cutting
        
          1544.40

59
AMR Fire & Security

108644
CCTV Monitor


239.14

60
Curtis Home Imp

108645
New PO Door Handle

234.00

61
A10 Pest Control

108646
VH Ant Treatment

114.00

62
HMRC



108647
Cont’b – June 
           

927.12

62A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 27 June Cont’b - June
         
          1499.43

62B
Prudential


BACS
27 June AVC – TC –June
 
180.00

62C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 27 June Salary & Exps June)

62D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 27 June Salary – June)                     2949.61

62E
S Wightman


BACS 27 June Salary– June)      

62F
D Philpot


BACS 27 June Salary – June)
          1493.84

62G
Andrew Foreman

BACS 27 June VH Fencing

            290.00

62H
BMAC Garden Svs

BACS 27 June – Various Jobs
            360.00

62I
Barclays


D/D 6 June
Account Charges
              43.61

62J
BT



D/D 14 June
VH Wi-Fi

              34.30

62K
BT



D/D 30 June
Phone/Internet
            303.47
Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:

63
CGM Ltd


108648
Grass Cutting June
          1544.40
64
K & M Lighting Services
108649
Street Lighting Maint
            499.19

65
ECS Computers

108650
Online Backup & Internet
214.94

66
M Fysh


108651
PO & VH Window Cleaning      25.00

67
Fenland Leisure

108652
Skate Ramp Repairs
          1085.52

68
Total Energies


108653
V Hall Electric June

  61.29

69
Total Energies


108654
Street Lighting Supply June 1496.08

70
Total Energies


108655
PO Electric June

  60.18

71
P J Windows


108656
Bus Shelter Cleaning x9         135.00
Bank balances as at 30.6.2023
Community Account
      

                          46,214.02 
Business Premium Account          

                                   110,000.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                                              0.00
Total                                                                                                     £156,214.02
There being no further business the Chairman wished everyone a good Summer and closed the meeting at 7.50pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th September 2023, in the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
12th September 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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